

MG 459 - Donald Smith

Dates: 1860-1952.

Extent: 2.86 m of textual records; 15cm of images.

Biographical Note: Donald B. Smith has co-edited such books as *The New Provinces, Alberta and Saskatchewan, 1905-1980* (with the late Howard Palmer), and *Centennial City: Calgary 1894-1994*. His popular articles have appeared in a variety of local and national publications including *Alberta History, The Beaver*, the *Globe and Mail*, and the *Calgary Herald*. With Douglas Francis and Richard Jones, he published the popular two volume history text, *Origins*, and *Destinies*, and the single-volume history of Canada, titled *Journeys*. He has also published *Calgary's Grand Story*, a history of twentieth century Calgary from the vantage point of two heritage buildings in the city, the Lougheed Building and Grand Theatre, both constructed in 1911/1912.

Born in Toronto in 1946, Dr. Smith was raised in Oakville, Ontario. He obtained his BA and PhD at the University of Toronto, and his M.A. at the Université Laval. He taught Canadian History at the University of Calgary from 1974 to 2009, focusing on Canadian history in general, and on Aboriginal History, Quebec, and the Canadian North in particular. His research has primarily been in the field of Aboriginal History, combined with a strong interest in Alberta history.

Scope and Content Note: This collection relates to the writing and research of *Honoré Jaxon: Prairie Visionary.* This book completes Donald Smith's "Prairie Imposters" popular history trilogy concerning three prominent figures who all pretended an Aboriginal ancestry they did not, in fact, possess – Honoré Jaxon, Grey Owl, and Long Lance. The material includes photocopies of material from various sources including other archives. Unless indicated titles were supplied by author/donor.

William Henry Jackson, also known as Honoré Joseph Jaxon, Louis Riel's secretary in 1884/85 immediately before the North-West Rebellion, labour leader (b in Toronto 13 May 1861; d in New York C, NY 10 Jan 1952). After his family moved from Ontario to Prince Albert, Sask, Will Jackson joined them, abandoning his Classics course at the University of Toronto. Having completed 3 years there, he was one of the best-educated men in the area. He became secretary of the local farmers' union, and in this capacity he met Riel in the summer of 1884. Sympathetic to the Métis cause, he went to live at Batoche, Sask, to serve as Riel's secretary, converted to Roman Catholicism and later accepted Riel's new religion. After the failure of the rebellion, or "resistance," Jackson was tried and committed to the lunatic asylum at Fort Garry, Man. Escaping 2 months later, he walked to the American border and eventually settled in Chicago, Ill. As Honoré Joseph Jaxon he worked as a union organizer for over 2 decades. "Riel's Secretary" moved to New York after WWI, where he died (Canadian Encyclopedia Online).

Arrangement: The fond consists of 2 series.

- I. Research material [pre 1861 family history 1952]
- II. Correspondence and Drafts

Index:

Series 1. Research Material for Honoré Jaxon: Prairie Visionary

Box 1: 1.1 Family History to Early 1860s - 1.2 Images

Box 2: 1.3 Other Research - 1.4. Ontario, 1861-1881 (1-9)

Box 3: 1.4. Ontario, 1861-1881 (10-34)

Box 4: 1.5 Jaxon: 1882-1885

Box 5: 1.6 Jaxon: 1885-1887 (1-35)

Box 6: 1.6 Jaxon: 1885-1887 (36-50) - 1.7 Jaxon: 1888-1907 (1-14)

Box 7: 1.7. Jaxon: 1888-1902 (15-35) - 1.8. Jaxon: 1907-1911 (1-6)

Box 8: 1.8. Jaxon: 1907-1911 (7-45)

Box 9: 1.9. Jaxon: 1911-1929

Box 10: 1.10 Jaxon: 1930-1952 (1-34) RESTRICTED ACCESS Box 11: 1.10 Jaxon: 1930-1952 (35-47) RESTRICTED ACCESS

Series 2. Correspondence and Drafts for Honoré Jaxon: Prairie Visionary

Box 11: 2.1 Honoré Jaxon Correspondence & First Drafts of Chapters

(and early articles and those of others about Honoré). (1-5).

Box 12: 2.1 Honoré Jaxon Correspondence & First Drafts of Chapters

(and early articles and those of others about Honoré). (6-31)

Accession notes:

7 August 2011: Donald Smith donated an additional 1 cm of material in three folders which was accessioned into the collection. The three folders are as follows:

- 1.4.35. Wood, Enoch. Methodist Missionary Superintendent. Contact with Jackson family 1963, 1871, 1875.
- 2.1.34. Important New Information about *Honoré* after the book came out. October 2007.
- 2.1.35. Reviews of Honoré Jaxon: Prairie Visionary.

Additional accessions in 2015 and 2017.

Restrictions: All correspondence obtained from private sources is restricted, as is any correspondence with Jaxon's family. Restrictions are noted in bold below. All restrictions apply until December 31, 2030; prior to that researchers must contact the donor for access permission. Please consult archivist for files marked **RESTRICTED.**

Donated to the University of Saskatchewan by Professor Donald Smith.

Series 1: Research Material

1.1 - Family History to Early 1860s

- 1. England: The Jacksons. 1859-1940. 1 cm of textual records.
- 2. Jackson, Thomas G. (1835-1899). 1881-1988. 1 cm of textual records.
- 3. Toronto, 1861. 1860-1862 (Photocopies). 5 mm of textual records. File includes photocopy of Brown's Toronto General Street Directory for 1861.
- 4. Images: Cicely Jackson, Plaxton and descendents. nd. 3 mm of textual records. File includes printouts/copies of photos.
- 5. Barber, Anne Jackson and Rev. William Barber. 1868-1951. 3 mm of textual records.
- 6. Coates, Mary Jackson Charles (1833-1901). 1899-2006. 2 mm of textual records.
- 7. Jackson; Barber: Connections; Canada and England. 1841-1946 (photocopies). 3 mm of textual records.
- 8. Woodhouse Grove School. 1978-1980. 6 mm of textual records. File includes copy of photocopy of "Cribbed and Confined" from *The Story of Woodhouse Grove School*, by F.C. Pritchard.
- 9. Jacksons: Thomas Gethyn and Elizabeth Eastwood (September 3, 1858). 1984-2006. 1 mm of textual records.
- 10. England: The Eastwoods. 1818-1938. 1.5 cm of textual records.

 File includes photocopies of *Minutes of the Methodist Conference*, vol.13; a photocopy of a transcript written by Cicely (Jackson) Plaxton, "From Wingham to Prince Albert".
- Jackson, Elizabeth Eastwood (1828-1921). Letters 1881-1921. 1881-1921. 5 mm of textual records.
 File includes copies of letters to Cicely from Will Jackson, and notes/transcriptions.
- 12. Jackson, Elizabeth. Her Will. 1922-2006. 7 mm of textual records.
- 13. Calder, Hannah Eastwood. 1859-1951. 2 mm of textual records.
- 14. Eastwood, Jane (Jennie). 1858-1971. 2 mm of textual records.

1.2 - Images

- 1. Honoré. Final Images for Book. 1861-1952. 4 cm of textual records. 2 folders.
- 2. Images: Honoré. 2006. 5 mm of textual and photographic material. File includes correspondence with Dave Brown; Celina Bak regarding images from Library and Archives Canada; an envelope of photographs of Toronto.
- 3. Jaxon: Photo permissions. Background papers. 2006. 1 cm of textual records. File contains primarily correspondence regarding images.
- 4. Images: Boyhood, parents. nd. 5 mm of textual records.
- 5. Wingham Illustrations. nd. [Folder empty when received].
- 6. Clinton: Illustrations. nd. 1 mm of textual records. Includes one photocopied image of Mary Coates.
- 7. Images: First Nations. 1885-2006. 4 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies, clippings.
- 8. Images: Métis. [1880s-c1990]. 6 mm of textual records.
 File includes photocopies from *Private Realms of Light: Amateur photography in Canada/ 1839-1940*; correspondence from Diane Payment of the Riel House and Batcohe (includes photocopy photograph of Maxime Lepine with Manitoba colleagues at La Société historique de St. Boniface; newspaper clipping "Glenbow to Celbrate Metis people in between" from the Calgary Herald; photoquality print of an illustration of Michel Dumas.
- 9. Images: Batoche, Prince Albert. 1975-1988. 4 mm of textual records. File includes postcards from the Batoche National Historic Site; photo reproduction of the Medical Hall, River Street, Prince Albert, 1886-1888; a clipping of an article in *The Beaver*, "Letters to a Friend: In the Midst of Life", introduced by Ruth M. Buck.
- 10. Images: 1885. 1885-1986. 1 cm of textual records.
 File includes negatives of Battle of Fish Creek image; photocopy of "Hard Bargains",
 John Tobias; photocopies of images; negative of the Picture of the Battle of Cut Knife Creek; photo reproduction of "waiting place" near Fort Carlton from the RCMP museum; a pamphlet from the Fort Carlton Saskatchewan Historical site; assorted clippings.
- 11. The bust done by Will (Honoré) Jaxon of Riel. 1885, 1985. 1 mm of textual records.
- 12. Images: Chicago. 1900-1995. 4 mm of textual records.

- 13. Special Collections, University of North Carolina, Greensboro. Way and Williams. 2005. 3 mm of textual records.
 - File includes correspondence with Bill Finley, Special Collections librarian from the University of North Carolina Greensboro and copies of the Way and Williams scrapbook.
- 14. Images: Bahá'í (Chicago). nd. [Folder empty when received].
- 15. Images: England. Relatives Trip 1911/12 (photocopies). 1911-[ca. 2000]. 3 mm of textual and photographic records.

 File includes reproduction images of W.T.A. Barber; postcards from Cambridge; images of Barber and family.
- 16. Images: Return to Western Canada. 1907-1909. 1898 (photocopies)-2006. 3 mm of textual records.
- 17. Images: Eastern Canada 1912. 1910-1912, 2006. 2 mm of textual records.
- 18. Images: New York City. 1927-1942. 2 mm of textual records.

 File includes photocopies images of Jaxon; reproduction of a page from the *Home News* from the New York Public Library and other copies of the *Home News*.

Box 2

1.3 - Other Research

- New York Times, 1951. 2007. 7 mm of textual records.
 File includes mostly correspondence regarding and requests for New York Times Content.
- 2. Jaxon, *New York Daily News* Shots.1951. 1874, 2006-2008. 5 mm of textual records. File includes correspondence regarding and requests for *New York Daily News*.
- 3. Coons, Barney (1912-1960). *New York Mirror*. 1951 (photocopies), 1960 (photocopies), 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 4. Odds and Ends: Jaxon Miscellaneous Correspondence (Undated). [1907?]. 3 mm of textual records.
- 5. Jaxon: Archival Collection. 1991-2005. 2 mm of textual records.
- 6. Harvard University Archives: Permission.
- 7. Cherwinski, W.J.C. 1964-2006. 3 mm of textual records. File includes 2 copies of "Honoré Joseph Jaxon, Agitator, Disturber, producer of plans to

make men think, and Chronic Objector..." by W.J.C. Cherwinski; correspondence with Cherwinski.

- 8. Dahl, Roger. 1986-2006. 5 mm of textual records. File includes correspondence with Dahl from the National Baha'i Archives.
- 9. Duff, Louis Blake. 1955. 5 mm of textual records.
 File includes a copy of Western Ontario History Nuggets, No. 22., Amazing Story of the Winghamite Secretary of Louis Riel, by Louis Blake Duff.
- 10. Frémont, Donatien. 1985-1952. 1 cm of textual records. File includes printouts of "The Secretaries of Riel" and "Henry Jackson et l'Insurrection du Nord-Ouest", by Donatien Frémont.
- 11. Greenland, Cyril. 1954-2006. 1.5 cm of textual records.
- 12. Keelaghan, James. 1994-2005. 2 mm of textual records. File includes correspondence with Mr. Keelaghan and printouts of the lyrics to a song he wrote entitled "Honoré".
- 13. Lesage, Gilles: Archives de la Société historique de Saint-Boniface. 1885, 2007. 5 mm of textual records.
 File includes a list of files related to Riel/Jaxon.
- 14. Le Chevalier, Jules. 1885, 1996-2007. 3 mm of textual records.
- 15. Morton, A.S. 1991. 3 mm of textual records.
 File includes a copy of Saskatchewan History, volume XLIII, no. 2. and "Arthur Silver Morton and his Role in the Founding of the Saskatchewan Archives Board", by Joan Champ.
- 16. Payment, Diane. 1909 (photocopy)-2007. 5 mm of textual records.
- 17. Ramsay, Ron. 1991-1999. 5 mm of textual records. File includes mostly correspondence.
- Sapolsky, Steven. 1886(photocopy)-1987. 3 mm of textual records.
 File includes a copy of an article entitled "The Making of Honoré Jaxon", by Sapolsky.
- 19. Schneirov, Richard. 1980-2007. 3 mm of textual records.
- 20. Smith, David. 1996-2005. 6 mm of textual records. File includes an annotated bibliography of web resources called "Onerously Honouring Honoré", printouts of the articles reviewed are also included.

- 21. Stanton, Cathy. 1982-1983. 1 cm of textual records.

 File includes printout of "Carrying the Banner: A Play in Two Acts", by Cathy Stanton, and email correspondence from Stanton.
- 22. "A Thousand Supperless Babes: The Story of the Métis". 2006. 1 mm of textual records.
 - File includes review of "Thousand Supperless Babes" from the Saskatoon Star- Phoenix.
- 23. Thompson, Paul. "[Song?] of the Citizen". 1987-1993. 1 mm of textual records.
- 24. Wilson, Mary. 1917-2008. 2 mm of textual records.
- 25. Jaxon. File cards organized chronologically on Honoré Jaxon's life, in brown file box.

1.4 - Ontario, 1861-1881 (1-9)

- 1. Honoré: Writings. 1883-1915. 1.5 cm of textual material. Photocopies of Jaxon writings from various sources.
- 2. National Library and Archives. 2006. 5 mm of textual material Correspondence with Library and Archives Canada primarily regarding "Louis Riel and the North West Uprising".
- 3. Jackson Family Census. 1891-1901, 2006. 4 mm of textual records. Correspondence with Prairie History Library regarding Will Jackson's lineage. Photocopies of census information.
- 4. Jaxon: Eastwood Jackson. 1859-1935. 1985. 3 cm of textual material. Assorted information related to Eastwood Jackson, including photocopies of original documents.
- 5. Plaxton, Miss Cicely (niece). Memoirs. 1951-1981. –1 cm of textual records.
- 6. Plaxton, Miss Cicely. (Pauline Ford's accounts). 1972-2006. 1 cm of textual records.
- Plaxton, Cicely Jackson (Mrs. Amos Plaxton). 1863-1949. 1891-1949. 1.2 cm of textual records.
 Assorted memoirs and photocopies of related material.
- 8. Transcripts (Plaxton Family). Stanley Mills, Toronto. 1845-1862 (photocopies). 3.5 cm of textual records.
- 9. Jaxon: Stanley Mills. 1877 (photocopies)-2005. 1.5 cm of textual records. Folder includes a map of the County of Peel, and other information on the village of Stanley Mills, including a paper by Herbert J. Mays entitled "A Place to Stand: Families,

1.4. Ontario, 1861-1881 (10-34).

- 10. Jaxon: Wingham. 1870-1971. 2 cm of textual records.
 Folder containing historical information on Wingham and Huron County including journal articles, a Wingham Methodist Church historical sketch, the Book of Turnberry: 1857-1957 (A local history of Turnberry), a notice of Professor Donald Smith's presentation in Wingham and other assorted material.
- 11. Wingham: Young Will. 1873-1947. 1873-1947. 1 cm of textual records. Folder contains primarily notes on correspondence (between Jaxon and Cicely Plaxton, and discussing Riel) and photocopies of letters and articles related to Wingham.
- 12. Jaxon: Stanley Mills/Toronto: 1859-1863. 1859-1863 (photocopies). 2 cm of textual records.
- 13. Wingham. 1863-1869. 1863-1869 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.
- 14. Transcripts: Wingham (Plaxton Family). 1863-1868. 1.7 cm of textual records.
- 15. Wingham: Original Letters. 1870-1875. 1870-1874. 1 cm of textual records. Photocopies.
- 16. Wingham: Original Letters. 1876-1880. 1877-1881. 1 cm of textual records. Photocopies.
- 17. Zetland: James Young. 1874-1988. 5 mm of textual records. Folder includes photocopy of *Bush Days* by Malcolm Lamont (185 pages).
- 18. Currie, Jim. November 2005-August 2006. 5mm of textual records. Correspondence with and notes on.
- 19. Jerome, Jodi. August 2005-July 2006. 2005-2006. 5mm of textual records. Correspondence with the Curator of the North Huron Museum.
- 20. Jaxon: Toronto, The Model School, Methodist Church, Sherbourne St. 1999-2005. 5 mm of textual records.Folder includes reminiscences of the Model School, information regarding the Sherbourne Street United Church, an article in Toronto World and notes.
- 21. Jaxon: University of Toronto, General (1877-1880). 1885-2006. 2 cm of textual records.

- Various articles and clippings. 2 images of University of Toronto included.
- 22. Jaxon: Classics at University of Toronto. 1933-2006. 2.4 cm of textual records.
- 23. Jackson, Will. University College. 1877-1881. 1878 (photocopies) -1999. 1.5 cm of textual material.
- 24. Keane, David. University College, late 1870s. 1985. 1.3 cm of textual materials. Folder includes a copy of Chapter 9, The 1879 Cohort: Preliminary Findings. Also correspondence with from Keane regarding Will Jackson's academic standing in Classics from 1877-1880.
- 25. Averill, Harold. U of T, late 1870s. 1878(photocopies) 2007. 1 cm of textual records.

 Folder includes correspondence with Averill, from the University of Toronto, regarding aspects of Jackson's student life including information on classmates.
- 26. U of T. Fellow students, Class of 1881 -standings-grades. 1878–2006. 5 mm of textual records.
- 27. Fenian Raid Monument. 1992. 1 mm of textual records; 3 photographs (colour, 10cm x 15cm).

 Short articles on the monument and photographs.
- 28. North West Monument, unveiled Toronto, June 27, 1896. Riel Monuments. 1896. 5mm of textual records.

 Assorted photocopies of newspaper reports from the time of the unveiling.
- 29. Hanna, W.G. 1875-2007. 2mm of textual records. Folder contains assorted information on Rev. Hanna, including a document from the Presbyterian Church of Canada.
- 30. Haultain, Frederick. 1957-1996. 5 mm of textual records.
- 31. Milner, W.S. 1912-1934. 6 mm of textual records.
 Includes a short bio and a photocopy of Canada and Its Provinces: A History of the Canadian People and their Institutions by One Hundred Associates (Toronto: Glasgow, Brook and Company, 1914). Pages 403-431.
- 32. Jaxon: Prince Albert. 1885 (photocopies)-1968. 2 cm of textual records. Folder contains information about Prince Albert around the late 1870s to the late 1880s.
- 33. Jaxon: 1883. 1882 (photocopies)-1924. 8mm of textual records.
- 34. Jackson, Getting. Homestead file 1881-1883. 1881-1883. 7 mm of textual records.

35. Wood, Enoch. Methodist Missionary Superintendent. Contact with Jackson family 1963, 1871, 1875. Photocopies of documents from E. Wood. Note: This file was accessioned 7 July 2011. – .5mm of textual records

Box 4

1.5 - Jaxon: 1882-1885

- 1. The Voice of the People: March 12th and 17th, 1883. 1883-1884. 2 mm of textual records.
 - Photocopies of the Prince Albert newspaper.
- 2. Farmers Union: Manitoba and NW. 1883-1884. 1883-1981. 7 mm of textual records.
- 3. University of Saskatchewan: Transcripts 1884/1885. 1883-1977 2cm of textual records.
- 4. Jaxon: 1884. 1884 (photocopies). 2.8 cm of textual records.
- 5. Jackson's Point Homestead The Forks. 1883-1918. 5 mm of textual records. Department of the Interior, Dominion Lands Branch, Prince Albert.
- Carey, Miriam. –1980-2007. 2.5 cm of textual records.
 Folder includes 2 essays from Carey: The Role of W.H. Jackson in the North West Agitation of 1884-1885; Aboriginal Land Rights: Louis Riel v. William Henry Jackson; Correspondence between Smith and Carey.
- 7. Macpherson, David. 1885 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records.
- Morgan, H.J. 1905 -2005 5 mm of textual records.
 Photocopy of chapter 6 of *Canadian Life in Town and Country*, by Henry J. Morgan and Lawrence J. Burpee.
- 9. Jaxon/Riel Petition of Rights, December 16, 1884. 1885 (photocopies)-1985 2 mm of textual records.
- 10. Jaxon 1885. Jan.1- March 26. 1885 (photocopies)-1977. 1.5 cm of textual records.
- 11. Riel: "Poisoning" at the Jacksons. 1985 (photocopies). Jan. 14, 1885.
- 12. 1884-1885.Captured Documents: Sessional Paper No. 43g. 1886. 5 mm of textual records.
 - Folder includes photocopy of an address to the House of Commons dated 4th March, 1886.

- 13. Jaxon. 1885. March 27- The Trial, July 24. 1885 (photocopies)-1985. 1.7 cm of textual records.
- 14. 1885 Resistance: Images. 1995. 3 mm of textual records.

 Folder includes a paper by Gillian Poulter entitled The Construction Official *History in the Canadian Pictorial and Illustrated News*: "A Complete Letterpress and Illustrated History of the Late North-West Rebellion" and a copy of an article with poem from Vol. 6, no.4 of *Prairie Fire*, entitled Official Images of 1885 by Walter Hildebrandt.
- 15. 1885: Prisoners at Batoche. 1885 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records. Two articles that refer to Jaxon with notes.
- 16. Batoche. 1885 (photocopies)-1991. 1 cm of textual records. Various documents regarding the town of Batoche.
- 17. Batoche Metis Bill of Rights early March 1885. 1885 (photocopies), 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 18. Metis First Nations Interaction. 1974. 1mm of textual records.
- 19. Jaxon: Trial, July 24, 1885. 1885-1994 (photocopies). 2 cm of textual records.
- 20. MacArthur, J.B. Trial, 1885. 1886-1993. 3mm of textual records.
- 21. Richardson, Hugh. 1885-2006. 3 mm of textual records.
- 22. Jaxon: Lower Fort Garry Insane Asylum. 1886-1985. 1.3cm of textual records. File includes draft copy of "The Asylum at Lower Garry: 1874-1886", by John D. Griffin and Cyril Greenland; photocopy of letter from Jaxon.
- 23. Jackson, Will. Letter from the Lunatic Asylum Sept. 19, 1885. 1885 (photocopies)-2006. 5mm of textual records.
 - File includes photocopy of "William Henry Jackson (1861-1952): Riel's Secretary: Another Case of Involuntary Commitment?", by Cyril Greenland and John D. Griffin; draft copy of Smith's "William Henry Jackson: Riel's Disciple".
- 24. Jaxon: August November, 1885. 1885. 2 cm of textual records.
- 25. Jaxon: Friendship with Roman Catholic priests (Oblates). 1984-1999. 8 mm of textual records.
- 26. Jaxon: Metis people he would have known. 1884-2005. 8 mm of textual records.

 Assorted clippings and notes including The Metis Militant Rebels of 1885, by David Lee;

Batoche 1885: The Militia of the Metis Liberation Movement, by Lawrence J. Barkwell.

- 27. Oblates arrived 1852. 1893-1993. 5 mm of textual records. File includes pamphlets for La Mission de Saint-Albert.
- 28. Jaxon: First Nations people he would have known, 1884-1885. 1885-2002. 2cm of textual records.

File includes copy of "Beyond the Biological Invasion Theory of History: Disease and Native Peoples on the Canadian Prairies, 1880-1920", M.K. Lux;

- 29. André, Father. 1886 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records. Biographical information.
- 30. Baker, Fred C. 1885 (photocopies)-2001. 1 cm of textual records.
- 31. Carter, WMJ. 1911-1929. 2.5 cm of textual records.

 Photocopies of newspaper clippings, photocopies of correspondence, photocopy of a letter to A.S. Morton mentioning Jaxon; a photocopy of "Forty Years in the North-West", by W.J. Carter; assorted documentation.
- 32. Clarke, Lawrence (Sr. and Jr.), HBC, Fort Carlton. 1941-2004. 5 mm of textual records.
- 33. Cloutier, L'abbé, Gabriel. 1885-1980. 7 mm of textual records.
- 34. Delorme Family. 1977-2005. 1.5 cm of e records.

 Assorted material regarding the Delorme family, including: a copy of *Fifty Dollar Bride:*Marie Rose A Chronicle of Metis Life in the 19th Century by Jock Carpenter; assorted newspaper clippings, a St. Norbert interpretive park map; a photocopy of Core of my heart, my country, by Maggie MacKellar.
- 35. Dean, Burton, and Dean House. 19x-19x. 4 mm of textual records.

Box 5

1.6 - Jaxon: 1885-1887. (1-35)

- 1. Standing Bear, Henry. 1911 (photocopies)-2007. 1.2 cm of textual records. Correspondence, clippings and articles related to Standing Bear, including photocopies of *Black Hills/White Justice* (assorted pages) by Edward Lazarus.
- The Parsons: Albert and Lucy. 1888 (photocopies)-2007. 4 mm of textual records.
 File includes article entitled "Lucy Parsons: American Revolutionary," by Caroline Ashbaugh.

- 3. Peck, Oliver Dewey. 1919-2007. 2 mm of textual records. 1919 document is printout from ProQuest Historical Index.
- 4. Quinn, Timothy P. 1904-1932. 2 mm of textual records. File includes printouts from the ProQuest Historical Newspapers database.
- 5. Stead, William T, 1893-1907. –1907-1912 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records. A copy of an April 30, 1907 article by Stead in the *Chicago Examiner* and "Stead Prophesied a Violent Death" in the *New York Times* (April 23, 1912).
- 6. McConnell, Charles H. 2007. 1 mm of textual records.

 Print off of a 2007 web page of Reminiscences of a Showman.
- 7. McFeeley, Otto. –1947-1985 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records.
- 8. Mills, Luther Laflin. 1895-1896. 2 mm of textual records. File comprised of printouts from PoQuest Historical Newspapers.
- Montezuma, Carlos. 1904-2006. 8 mm of textual records.
 File contains assorted material (photocopies) related to the life of Montezuma, a medical doctor of American Aboriginal descent working in Chicago during the early 20th century.
- 10. Noonan, Edward. n.d. –1 mm of textual records.
- 11. Nye, James. 1891-1925 (photocopies). 1 mm of textual records.
- 12. Owens, R.C. 1861-1980 (photocopies). 7 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies of documents from The Canadian Society of Equity, 1907.
- 13. Chicago Carpenters Union, 1886-1887. 1981-1984. 1.5. cm of textual records. File includes a copy of "The origin of the Carpenters Union in Chicago, 1863-1891", by Richard Schneirov and Thomas Suhrbur and "The Knights of Labor in the Chicago Labor Movement and in Municipal Politics, 1877-1887", by Richard Shneirov.
- 14. Jaxon: Knowledge of Languages. 1991. 1 mm of textual records. File includes 2 transcriptions of Jaxon's writing in French.
- Kane, Dan. Research on Aimee Montfort Jaxon. 2006-2007. 1.5 cm of textual records.
 File includes correspondence.
- 16. Chicago: Images of "Indians" / Jaxon's Images of Indians. –1884-2000 (photocopies and notes). 1 mm of textual records.

 File includes notes and references regarding Indigenous Peoples images.

- 17. Abbot, Willis J. 1933. 2 mm of textual records. Copy of Chapter 5 of Abbot's *Watching the World Go By*.
- 18. Chamberlin, Henry Barrett. 1907-1941. 1 mm of textual records.

 File includes photocopy of an article in the *Chicago Round-Record*, Sunday April 28, 1907 about Jaxon.
- Honoré: Friends and Acquaintances in Chicago. 1905 (photocopy), 2006. 2 mm of textual records.
 File includes brief bios of Carter Harrison, Sr., Franklin MacVeagh, James Franklin Aldrich and letter from Jaxon to Sir Wilfrid Laurier.
- 20. Gage, Lyman Judson. 1890 (photocopies)-1960. 5 mm of textual records. 1891-1960. File includes some biographical information, an article by Sidney I. Roberts entitled "Businessmen in Revolt: Chicago 1874-1900," and other details regarding Gage.
- 21. Lewis, Loyd. 2007. 1 mm of textual records. Articles from the Chicago Sun and Tribune.
- 22. Spence, Andrew. 1986 (photocopies), 2007. 2 mm of textual records.

 Correspondence with Paget Code regarding Spence, and a copy of *Communities of Courage & Cordwood*.
- 23. Jackson: Lectures in USA, Winter 1885/1886. 1885 (photocopies)-2006. 1.5 cm of textual records.
- 24. Chicago. 2007. 1 cm of textual records.
- 25. Chicago and Riel. 1885. *Alarm.* 1885. 1 mm of textual records.

 Photocopies of write-ups on Riel in *Alarm* (April 18, 1885; Oct. 31, 1885; Nov. 28, 1885; March 26, 1885; March 6, 1886).
- 26. Reid, Lestock. 1900-1957. 2 mm of textual records.
- 27. St. Louis, R.L. 1885 (photocopies). 1 mm of textual records.

 File contains a copy of a July 31, 1885 and an August 7, 1885 article in the *Prince Albert Times* and *Saskatchewan Review* which mentions St. Louis.
- 28. Sanders, Col. G.E. 1899-1997. 1.5 cm of textual records.

 File includes Keeper of the King"s Peace: Colonel G.E. Sanders and the Calgary Police Magistrate"s Court, 1911-1932, by Thomas Thorner and Neil B. Watson; Colonel Gilbert Edward Sanders: A Collection of Memories, 1863-1955, by Joseph Pearson; The Enforcement of Justice in More Gentle Days, by Jack Saucier.

- 29. Schmidt, Louis and Pant. 1919-1992. 1 cm of textual records. File includes photocopies of material related to the Schmidts.
- 30. Pearce, William: Native People. 1886 (photocopies)-1985 1 cm of textual records.
- 31. Scott, Thomas. –1985-2007. 5 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies from *Echoes of Our Heritage*; Clouston Book History, 1985.
- 32. Gilpin, John: On William Pearce. 1897 (photocopies), 2005. 2 mm of textual records.
- 33. Porter. A.E. -192? (photocopy)-2005. -2.5 cm of textual records.
- 34. Ouelette Family. –1877-1985. 1 cm of textual material. File includes a photocopy of *Métis Families: A Genealogical Compendium*, Volume 2 (p.888-898).
- 35. Pearce, William. 1886 (photocopies)-2005. 2.5 cm of textual records.
- 36. Forget, Amedée-Emmanuel. 3 mm of textual records.

<u>Box 6</u>

1.6 - Jaxon: 1885-1887. (36-49)

- 36. Dewdney, Edgar. 1968-1983 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.

 File includes: a copy of *Alberta History*, Winter 1983; copy of an essay by Sue Baptie entitled "Edgar Dewdney" (*Alberta Historical Review* Autumn, 1968); Copy of "Edgar Dewdney and the Aftermath of the Rebellion" (*Saskatchewan History*, 23, 3. Autumn, 1970) by Jean Lamour; photocopies of correspondence from the John A. Macdonald Papers between Dewdney and others; assorted photocopies from the Glenbow Museum"s Dewdney papers.
- 37. Dumas (Dumais), Michel. 2006. 7 mm of textual records.
- 38. Dumont, Gabriel. 1980-2006. 1.7 cm of textual records. File includes assorted clipping, photocopies etc. of articles.
- 39. Fourmond, Vital, Father. 1886-1871. 5 mm of textual records.
- 40. Garnot, Philippe. 1985. 1 mm of textual records.
- 41. Jukes, Augustus. 2006. 1 mm of textual records. Print out of finding aid from the Glenbow Museum.

- 42. Isbister, James. Orcadians. 1885 (photocopies)-1996. 1.4 cm of textual records.
- 43. Kerr, John. 1990. 2 mm of textual records.
- 44. Lepine, Maxime. 1894 (notes)-1990. 3 mm of textual records.
- 45. Miller, Wm. 1885-1886. 2 mm of textual records.
- 46. Moulin, Father Julien. 1983-2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 47. Nolin, Charles. 1895 (photocopies) 2006. 1.5 cm of textual records.
- 48. Orton, George Turner. 1886 (photocopies) -2005. 1.3 cm of textual records.
- 49. Oullette, Rose (later Boucher). 1868-2007. 2 mm of textual records.

1.7 - Jaxon: 1888-1907 (1-14)

- 1. Wright, Frank Lloyd. 1985-2007. 1.5 cm of textual records. File contains assorted clippings, photocopies and correspondence related to Wright.
- 2. Haymarket, May 4, 1886. –1984 -2007 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records. File includes a copy of an article by Gregory S. Kealey entitled "The Great Upheaval" (7 pages); assorted pages from *The Haymarket Tragedy*, by Paul Avrich; and other assorted material.
- 3. Jaxon Letters: 1886 Article, April to December. 1886 (photocopies)-2007. 5 mm of textual records.
- 4. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1887. 1887-1888. 7 mm of textual records.
- 5. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1888. 1888-1899. 3 mm of textual records.
- 6. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1889. 1889. 2 mm of textual records.
- 7. Jaxon: New Identity. 1975-2000. 4 mm of textual records.
- 8. Owen, Albert Kinsey. c.1958 (photocopies)-2007. 1 cm of textual records. File includes: a copy of "Cat"s Paw Utopia", by Ray Reynolds and "Rails, Mines, and Progress: Seven American Promoters in Mexico, 1867-1911, by David M. Pletcher.
- 9. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1890-1891. 1890-1891 (photocopies). 3 mm of textual records.
- 10. Jaxon: Spiritualism: His idea of the "Indian". 1885-1997. 1 cm of textual records.

File includes photocopies of the following: "Les indiens dans la pensée messianique de Louis Riel", by Gilles Martel (1978); "Spiritualism, Science of the Earthly Paradise", by Ramsay Cook; "On the Trail of Massinahican: Louis Riel"s Encounter with Theosophy", by Thomas Flanagan; "The New Nation – Christ"s Chosen People", by Mary Madeline (Bobby) Lee; "American Culture and the Concept of Mission in Nineteenth Century English Canada", by Allan Smith.

- 11. Jaxon: Letters, Articles, 1892-1893. 1892-1893. 1 cm of textual records.
- 12. Chicago: World's Columbian Exhibit 1893. 1893-2004. 1 cm of textual records. File includes photocopies of the following: "Theatre of Contact: The Kwakwaka"wakw Meet Colonialism in British Columbia and at the Chicago World"s Fair", Paige Raibmon; "Rediscovering Our Foremother Again: The Racial Ideas of Canada"s Early Feminists, 1885-1945", Janice Fiamengo; Chapter 2 of Authentic Indians: Episodes of Encounter from the Late-Nineteenth-Century Northwest Coast, by Paige Raibmon; an article cut from the July/August 1993 American Heritage entitled the "White City" by Donald L. Miller;
- 13. de Cazes, Charles. –1892-2006 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.
- 14. Whitechapel Club, early 1890s: Collins, July 22, 1892; Commemorated July 22, 1917. 1892 (photocopies)-2007. 1 cm of textual records.

 File includes 56 pages of *Mr. Dooley's America: A life of Finely Peter Dunne*, by Elmer Ellis; "The Whitechapel Club: Defining Chicago's Newspapermen in the 1890s", by Larry Lorenz (from *American Journalism*, 15:1 (Winter, 1998), 83-102; a copy of chapter 5 from *Watching the World Go By*, by Willis J. Abbot.

Box 7

1.7. - Jaxon: 1888-1902 (15-35)

- 15. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1894. 1894 (photocopies). –1 cm of textual records.
- 16. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1895-1896. 1895-1896 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.
- 17. Laurier: June 24, 1896. 1896, 1985. 2 mm of textual records.

 File includes a photocopy of letter to Sir. Wilfrid Laurier, 2 photocopied pages from 1896 House of Common's Debates.
- 18. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1897-1899. 1897-1899 (photocopies). 3 mm of textual records.
- 19. Montfort, Aimee Jaxon. 1844(photocopies), 1978, 2006-2007. 1.5 cm of textual records.

- Includes a copy of *The 1878 Financial Failure of Archbishop Purcell*, by M. Edmund Hussey.
- 20. Home Insurance Building, 201 La Salle Chicago, c.1900. 1900-1901 (photocopies). 1 mm of textual records.
- 21. Puckett, Chris Bell Cincinnati: Historical Society, Re: Aimee. 2006. 1 m of textual records.

 Email correspondence between Smith and Bell-Puckett.
- 22. Baha'i: Jaxon 1897-1918. 1911-1983. 1.2 cm of textual records.

 File includes photocopy (27 pages) of An Investigation of Bahaism: An Address concerning the Bahais religion, delivered at the Paris Exposition of 1900, before an assembly of learned and prominent men, by Gabriel Sassi; and other assorted Baha"i related material.
- 23. Baha'i Background. 1954-2000. 6 mm of textual records
 File includes a copy of *Baha'i Faith: The Spirit Way*, several other articles and pamphlets on Baha'i.
- 24. Jaxon: Baha'i in Canada. 1991-2006. 8 mm of textual records.

 File includes printout of and article entitled "Social Activism Among Some Early 20th Century Baha'is.
- 25. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1900-1901. 1900-1901. 1 cm of textual records.
- 26. Baha'i House of Worship: Wilmette, Illinois. 1910-2004 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.
- 27. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1902-1903. 1902-1903 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.
- 28. Spirit Fruit Society. 1985. 1 mm of textual records.
 File contains a copy of an article entitled: "An Idahoan Experiences Utopia, Irvin E. Rockwell and the Spirit Fruit Society", by H. Roger Grant.
- 29. *Union Labor Advocate*: 1902-1907. 1903-1905 (photocopies). 1 mm of textual records.
- 30. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1904. 1904 (photocopies). 1 mm of textual records.
- 31. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1905. 1905 (photocopies). 7 mm of textual records.
- 32. Peristyle, 1905. 1905, 1920, 1953, 2005, 2007. 3 mm of textual records. File contains 4 photocopied pages from *The Book of Chicago*, by Robert Shackleton;

Millennium Park: Creating a Chicago Landmark (7 pages photocopied), by Timothy J. Gilfoyle; assorted articles from 1905.

- 33. Peristyle, Supporters 1905. [1905?]. 1 mm of textual records.
- 34. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1906 (January to June). 1906. 6 mm of textual records.
- 35. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1906 (July-December). 1906. 1.8 cm of textual records.

1.8. - Jaxon: 1907-1911 (1-6)

- 1. Jaxon: Letters. 1907 (January-mid April). 1907. 5 mm of textual records.
- 2. Jaxon: Letters, 1907. Mid-April September. 2 cm of textual records.
- 3. Zedricks, John H. 1905-1907. 2007. 1 mm of textual records.
- 4. Chicago: Honoré's homes in West End (Near West End Chicago). 1909-2007 (photocopies). 7 mm of textual records. File includes, among other material, a photocopy of "Beyond Chicago's Black Metropolis: A History of The West Side's first Century, 1837-1940", by Robert Reed; "Neighborhoods and Public Policy on Chicago's West Side", by Amanda I. Seligman.
- 5. Jaxon: Biographical References after Roosevelt letter, April-May, 1907. 1907. 2 mm of texual records.
- 6. Roosevelt, Theodore. 1907. 1907-2002. 2 mm of textual records. File includes a photocopy of "Big Trouble", by J. Anthony Lukas; assorted photocopies of *New York Times* and *Chicago Tribune*.

Box 8

1.8. Jaxon: 1907-1911 (7-45)

- 7. Jaxon: Montana. 1907-2005. 1 cm of textual records.

 File includes an article entitled "Nowhere Left to Go: Montana's Crees, Metis, and Chippewas and the Creation of Rocky Boy's Reservation", by Larry Blunt; "Little Bear's Band: Canadian OR American Indians", by James Dempsey; a photocopy of a Spring 1983 issue of *Montana: the magazine of western history;* a copy of "Imasees and His Band: Canadian Refugees After the North-West Rebellion", by Hans J. Peterson; essay by Michel Hogue entitled "Native Asylum in the Borderlands: The Canadian Cree in Montana, 1885-1896". Photocopies from May 31, 1907 *Chicago Chronicle*.
- 8. 1907: Honoré returns to Western Canada. 1907-1965. 1.3 cm of textual records.

- 9. Honoré: Insane Person Returning to Canada. 2007. 1 mm of textual records.
- 10. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1907 (Sept.-Dec.). 1907 (photocopies), 1968, 1996. 1 cm of textual records.
- 11. Jaxon: Winnipeg, 1907. 1907-1991. 5 mm of textual records.
- 12. Manitoba Free Press: Jackson/Jaxon. 1885-1907. 2 mm of textual records.
- 13. Chambers, Ernest John. *The North-West Mounted Police* (1906). 1906, nd., 2005. 2 mm of textual records.
- 14. Regina. 1906-2005. 5 mm of textual records.

 File includes: photocopies from *These are the Prairies,* by Zachary Macauley Hamilton and Marie Albina Hamilton; photocopies from *A Stubble Jumper in Striped Pant: Memoirs of a Prairie Diplomat*, by Earle G. Drake.
- 15. Saskatchewan Legislature. 1987-1997. 2 mm of textual records.

 File includes a copy of a booklet *Sentinel of the Prairies: The Saskatchewan Legislative Building*, by Gordon Barnhart; pamphlet entitled *Legislative Building*, produced by the Legislative Assembly of Saskatchewan; The Legislative Assembly of Saskatchewan: A teacher guide to accompany "Lisa Visits the Legislature".
- 16. Kritzwiser, Kay. 1948-2005. 1 mm of textual records.
- 17. Molloy, Thomas. 1908 (photocopy)-1994. 1 cm of textual records. File includes an essay by E. Saddlemeyer, "Thomas M. Molloy" (7 pages).
- 18. Scott, Walter. 1980. 1 mm of textual records.
 File includes a photocopy of "Sheldon-Williams Pioneer Artist of the Prairies", by Ruth Humphrys.
- 19. First Nations on the Praries. 1896-1911. (Information from Stuart Raby). 1973-1997. –
 2 mm of textual records.
 File includes a photocopy of "Indian Land Surrenders in Southern Saskatchewan", by
 Stewart Raby; a 3.5 inch floppy disk from the Indian Rights & Treaties Research.
- 20. Saskatchewan Labour. 1907 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records.
- 21. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1908. 1908. 1 cm of textual records.
- 22. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1909. 1909. 1.5 cm of textual records.
- 23. Indian Residential Schools, 1907-1909. 1907-1908, [2004 (?)]. 5 mm of textual records.

- 24. Jaxon: Toronto, Ottawa. Early March, 1909. 1909. 1 mm of textual records.
- 25. Prince Albert Times. April 1907-early 1909. 2 mm of textual records.
- 26. Alberta-1905. 1908-2005. 4 mm of textual records.

 File includes a copy of *The Beaver* (August |Septembers 2005; "Alberta Perspectives, 1905", by Lewis G. Thomas; "Two Provinces", by W.A. Waiser; "Rhetorics of Identity: The Debate over Division of the North-West Territories, 1890-1905", by Peter R. Russell; "The Birth of Twin Provinces".
- 27. Calgary-Riel. 1885 (photocopies)-2005. 3 mm of textual records.
- 28. Davidson, Ethel Heydon. 1910-1969. 4 mm of textual records.
- 29. Davidson, W.M. 1928-1939. 3 mm of textual records.
- 30. Faithful Companions of Jesus, arrive 1885 (convent). 1981-2003. 5 mm of textual records.

 File includes a photocopy of "St. Mary's School: The First Hundred Years", Rolande Parel; an article by Barbara Hoffman, "Women of God: The faithful Companions of Jesus".
- 31. Kerr, Jessie. 1907-2003. 3 mm of textual records.
- 32. Crow's Nest (sic) Pass: Canmore Area/Coal Mines. 1914-1992
 File includes: An Accident Waiting to Happen: The Bellevue Explosion of 1910, by Julie Green; photocopied pages from The Noble Cause: The Story of the United Mine Workers of America in Western Canada, by Bruce Ramsey; photocopies from The Age of Mackenzie King, by Henry Ferns and Bernard Ostry; an article called "South Alberta Coal"; pamphlets about the Crownest Pass Area.
- 33. Sherman, Frank. United Mine Workers of America, District 18. 2000-2007. 2 mm of textual records.
 File includes a photocopy of "Christ in the Crowsnest: Religion and the Anglo- Protestant Working Class in the Crowsnest Pass, 1898-1918.
- 34. Edmonton, October 1, 1909. 1909-2006. 5 mm of textual records.
- 35. Carter, W.J. (Edmonton) 1923 -2005 (includes photocopies). 2 mm of textual records.
- 36. Hughes, Katherine. 1901, 1911, 1996-2007. 5 mm of textual records.

 File includes photocopy of "Katherine Hughes, Irish Political Activist", by Padraig O
 Siadhail (Published in *Edmonton: The Life of a City*); 2 photocopied pages from "Father Lacombe: The Black-Robe Voyageur", by Katherine Hughes (1911); "An Early Edmonton

Club Woman at Work: Lauretta Hughes Kneil.

- 37. Murphy, Emily. 1909 (photocopies)-2006. 3 mm of textual records.
- 38. O'Brien, Charles. 1909, 1912 (photocopies). 1 mm of textual records.
- 39. Saskatoon. –1985. 2 mm of textual records.
- 40. Winnipeg, Mid October- 1909. 1909, 1969. 2 mm of textual records.
- 41. Jaxon: October 1909, Historic Sites and Trails. 1909, nd. 2 mm of textual records. File includes a newspaper clipping, and photocopies.
- 42. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1910. 1910. 1.5 cm of textual records.
- 43. 1911/1912 Background. c.1990-1991. 5 mm of textual records. File includes: a photocopy of "The Free-Trade Free-for-all", by Christopher Curtis; a copy of *Compass: A Jesuit Journal* (May/June 1991).
- 44. De Cleyre, Voltarine. 1978-1991. 2 mm of textual records. File includes a copy of a catalog from Charles H. Kerr booksellers; photocopy of the introduction to Voltarine De Cleyre *Written in Red: Selected Poems*, edited and introduced by Franklin Rosemont.
- 45. Jaxon: Mexico. 1911-2003. 3 mm of textual records.

 File includes a photocopy of "The Indian in Mexico", by Robert Redfield; a photocopies from Francisco *I. Madero: Apostle of Mexican Democracy*, by Stanley R. Ross.

Box 9

1.9 - Jaxon: 1911-1929

- 1. Jaxon: Letter, Articles. 1911-July 1911. 1911. 5 mm of textual records.
- 2. Honoré: In Britain. July 1911-Jan. 1912. 1911 (photocopies), 1985. 1 cm of textual records.
 - File includes: photocopies from *A History of British Trade Unions Since 1889*, by Hugh Armstrong Clegg; photocopies of several letters from Lorne Grant; photocopies of other correspondence to and from Jaxon (handwritten); photocopy of "A Statement from the Working Class of Mexico to the 44th Annual Congress of the Trades' Unions of Great Britain", by Jaxon.
- 3. Universal Race Congress, July 26-29, 1911. 1911, c.2003-2006. 1 cm of textual records
 - File includes a print-out of "Introduction: New Historical Perspectives on the First

Universal Races Congress of 1911", by Ian Christopher Fletcher; an article by Michael D. Biddiss entitled "The Universal Races Congress of 1911", an article by Susan D. Pennybacker called "The Universal Races Congress, London Political Culture, and Imperial Dissent, 1900-1939"; "The Baptism of a New Era: The 1911 Universal Races Congress and the Liberal Ideology of Race", by Paul Rich; "Negotiating Universal Values and Cultural and National Parameters at the First Universal Races Congress", by Mansour Bonakdarian; "The North American Indian", by Charles Alexander Eastman; photocopies from "Papers on Inter-Racial Problems communicated to the First Universal Races Congress", edited by G. Spiller.

- Annual Congress Trades' Unions of Great Britain, Sept. 4, 1911. 1911-1912, 2006. 1 mm of textual record.
 File includes a photocopy of "A Statement form the Working Class of Mexico to the 44th Annual Congress of the Trades" Unions of Great Britain"; a document from
- 5. Jaxon: Meets the Barbers/1911. 1886-1912 (photocopies). 5 m of textual records. Includes photocopies of correspondence.
- 6. Barber, W.T.A. 1909-1937. 6 mm of textual records.
- 7. Barber, Emma Chapman. 1923-2006. 2 mm of textual records.
- 8. Barber, W.T.A. Writings. 1914-1917. 9 mm of textual records.

 File includes photocopied pages from: *The Unfolding of Life,* by W.T.A. Barber; *The Morning of Life: Addresses Delivered in the Chapel of the Leys School,* by W.T.A. Barber.
- 9. Cambridge: The Leys School, John Harding. 2007-2007. 4 mm of textual records.
- 10. Barber, Edward. –1917-1911. 3 mm of textual records.
- 11. Bloomfield, Lady. Baha'i in Britain. 1911-2006. 4 mm of textual records.
- 12. Davison, George. 1911, 2004-2006. 5 mm of textual records.
- Rocker, Rudolph. 2005. 2 mm of textual records.
 File includes photocopies from *The London Years*, by Rudolf Rocker.
- 14. Shuster, Morgan. 1912, 1993. 2 mm of textual records.
- 15. Tudor Pole, Wellesley. 1911, 1977. 2 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies of handwritten letters from Lorne Grant.
- 16. Jaxon: Eastern Canada, February 1912. 1912 (Photocopies). 3 mm of textual records.

- 17. Maxwell, Edward and William Sutherland. 1893-2006. 5 mm of textual records.
- 18. Ottawa. 1991. 2 mm of textual records.
- 19. Hughes, James L. 1912(photocopies)-1971. 1.5 cm of textual records. File includes photocopies from Chapter 10, James L. Hughes: Proponent of the New Education from *Profile of Canadian Educators*; A photocopy of Bruce N/ Carter's thesis entitled "James L. Hughes and the Gospel of Education"; a photocopy of "World Leaders I Have Known", by James L. Hughes.
- 20. Hughes, Sam. –1931. 5 mm of textual records.

 File includes: printout of Chapter I from Lieutenant-General the Hon. Sir Sam Hughes, K.C.B., M.P: Canada's War Minister, 1911-1916; "The Obsessions of Sam Hughes", by Robert Stewart; "Sam Hughes", by Ronald Haycock; photocopies from Sam Hughes: The Public Career of a Controversial Canadian, 1885-1916; The Canadian Men and Women of the Time: A Hand-Book of Canadian Biography of Living Characters, edited by Henry James Morgan.
- 21. Millbrook, Ontario, Batoche Bell. 2005. 1 m of textual records.
- 22. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. March-Dec., 1912. 1912 (photocopies). 3 mm of textual records.
- 23. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1912-1915. 1905-1915 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.
- 24. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1916-1917. 1916-1917 (photocopies). 1.5c m of textual records.
- 25. Honoré Jaxon: Chicago Federation of Labour, 1911-1919. 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 26. Jaxon: New York. 1986-1993. 1 cm of textual records.

 File includes photocopy of *To Be Mayor of New York: Ethnic Politics in the City,* by Chris McNickle.
- 27. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1918. 1918 (photocopies). 3 mm of textual records.
- 28. The Bronx. 1999-2000. 3 mm of textual records.
 File includes photocopy of "The Mystery of Trotsky's Bronx Friend", by Lloyd Ultan and copies of maps of the Bronx.
- 29. Honoré: The Bronx. 1920-1942. 1920-[1945?] (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.

- 30. Derrick, Peter. Bronx History Jaxon. 2006. 5 mm of textual records.
- 31. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1919-1921. 1919-1921 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.
- 32. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1922-1923. 1922-1923 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.
- 33. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1924-1928. 1924-1926 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.
- 34. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1927-1928. 1927-1928 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records.
- 35. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1929. 1928-1929 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.

Box 10

1.10 Jaxon: 1930-1952. (1-34)

[Researchers must seek the permission of the donor to view this material]

- 1. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1930. 1930 (photocopies). 6 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 2. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1931. 1931 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 3. Straus, Nathan. 1930-2007. 2 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- 4. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1932-1934. 1932-1934. 1 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 5. O'Brien, Mayor John. NYC Mayor, 1933. 1933 (photocopies), 2006. 2 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 6. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1935-1938. 1935-1938 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 7. Jaxon: Long Lance, Grey Owl in NYC. 1928-1938 (photocopies). 2 m of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 8. Jaxon: Links with Jewish Community. 1914-2006 (photocopies). 5mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 9. Mertig, Kurt. 1933-1954 (photocopies). 1cm of textual records. RESTRICTED.

- 10. Mertig in <u>The Broom</u>. 1945-1948. 1932-1948 (photocopies). 2cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
 - Photocopies from articles published in *The Broom*, an U.S. National Weekly published in San Diego, California.
- 11. Wikipedia. 2005-2006. 2mm of textual records.
- 12. Neo-Nazis and First Nations. 1938 (photocopies)-2006. 1cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**

File includes a photocopy of "Karl May: Hitler"s Literary Mentor", an article by Klaus Mann published in the *Kenyon Review*; "The Role of the Romantic West in Shaping the Third Reich" by W. Raymond Wood; "Canada as Seen from the Other Side", by L. Hamilton; "Storm over the Investigating Committees: Charges Against Them and the Record", by James Rorty.

- 13. Mertig, Kurt. Timeline. Derounian/NYT/Miscellaneous. 1937-1953 (photocopies). 2cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 14. Mertig in the Bronx: 1949-1953. 1949-1953 (photocopies). 1.3mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 15. Carlson, John Ray. (Avedis Derounian). 1943-2006. 4mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 16. Derounian, Avedis. Research. File on Kurt Mertig. National Association for Armenian Studies and Research. - **RESTRICTED.**File includes photocopies of: *More Money for Everybody* (24 pages); "What Prince Lippe

Told Me", by David Baxter; "Justice or Chaos", by David Baxter; Congressional Record: Preceedings and Debates of the 77th Congress, First Session.

- 17. Fitting, J.C. 1937-1945 (photocopies). 3mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.** File includes: print-out of U.S. Supreme Court, Keegan v. United States, 325 U.S. 478 (1945).
- 18. Rogers, N.S. 1937-1949. 2 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- Kennedy, Stetson: Mertig file (1947). 1947 (photocopies)-2006. 3 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
 File includes printout of "Kurt Mertig, The German-American Republican League and The Citizen"s Protective League".
- 20. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1939-1940. 1939-1940 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**

- 21. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1941-1942. 1941-1942 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 22. Jaxon: Letters, Articles. 1943-1944. 1943-1944 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 23. Hamilton, Zachary Macaulay. (Nelson's Memories). 1944-1948. 2 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 24. Jaxon: "Senile Decline". 1896-1921 (photocopies) 2 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 25. Jaxon: New Historical Society Talk. April 27, 1941. 1941-2006 (photocopies). 4 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 26. Baha'i New History Society. 1953-1960 (photocopies). 4 mm of textual records.
- 27. Chanler, Julie. 1925-1941 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- 28. Chanler, Lewis Stuyvesant. 1890-1942 (photocopies). 6 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies of "A Knight Has Hidden Away", by John Goodrum Miller; photocopies of *From Gaslight to Dawn*, Julie Chanler.
- 29. Sohrab, Mirza Ahmad. 1930-1974 (photocopies). 4 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies from pages of Baha'i News; photocopy of "An Historical Analysis of Critical Transformations in the Evolution of the Baha"i World Faith", by Vernon Elvin Johnson.
- 30. Bernstein, Victor. Kurt Mertig. 1947-2006 (photocopies). 2 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 31. Bradley, John. Knickerbocker Club. 2006. 2 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- 32. Roosevelt, Franklin Delano. 1937. 1 m of textual records. File includes printouts of Proquest Historical newspapers, from the New York.
- 33. Jaxon: Will Prepared August 12, 1949. 1949-2006. 1 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**

File includes a copy of Honoré Jaxon's last will and testament and a petition for grant of letters probate.

34. Honoré: Land in Saskatchewan Mentioned in his Will. – 1994-2006. – 4 mm of textual records. – **RESTRICTED.**

1.10 Jaxon: 1930-1952. (35-47)

- 35. Plaxton: Cicely Jackson. New York City Visit, Summer 1947 (Late July). 1947 (photocopies). 3 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED. File includes photocopy sent by Lorne Grant of Cicely Jackson Plaxton, Notes on her New York Trip, Autumn of 1947.
- 36. Burns, Robbie. Honoré's favorite poet. Jan. 21, 1949. 1949, 1994-1996. 3 mm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 37. Jaxon: Letters. 1945- August 11, 1949. 1945-1949 (photocopies). 1 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 38. Baronian, Harry and the *Bowering News.* 1946-1965. 6 mm of textual records. File includes copy photocopy of "Jackson in New York City" from *Western Ontario History Nuggets*, No. 22, *Amazing History of the Winghamite Secretary of Louis Riel*, by Louis Blake Duff; assorted printouts from Proquest Historical Newspapers.
- 39. Kaplan, Leo. 1999-2006. 1 cm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- 40. Peck, Walter. 1928-1954 (photocopies). 4 mm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- 41. Jaxon: Letters. August 13, 1949 to December 12, 1951 1950-1951 (photocopies). 1.3 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 42. Jaxon: Eviction. Dec. 12-13, 1951. 1951. 1 cm of textual records.
- 43. Jaxon. Dec. 14, 1951-January 10, 1952. 1952-1985 (photocopies). 4 mm of textual records.
- 44. Jaxon: Obituaries. Mid-January 1952. 1952-1970 (photocopies). 5 mm of textual records.
- 45. Jaxon: Bruce Peel's Discovery. Mid-Jan. 1952. 1952(photocopies)-1985. 1 cm of textual records.

 File includes copy of a Bruce Peel's letter to Eric Knowles of the Saskatoon Star- Phoenix.
- 46. Jaxon: His Paper Mountain, his library assessment. 1951-1985 (photocopies). 7 mm of textual records.
 - File includes a copy of the "Establishment of a Library/Information Centre at the Union of Ontario Indians", by Donna K. Jacobs.

47. Benson, Nathaniel. – 1936 (photocopies) -2006. – 1.7 mm of textual records. File includes photocopies from *Toronto: A Literary Guide,* Greg Gatenby; *Western Ontario History Nuggets,* No. 22, "Amazing Story of the Winghamite Secretary of Louis Riel", by Louis Blake Duff; "Memories of Louis Blake Duff", by Nathaniel A. Benson; "Last Stand of a Champion of Human Rights"; "Tireless Defender of the Underdog", by Nathaniel A. Benson; "An Interview with Alfred Goldsworthy Bailey", by Travis Lane.

Addendum:

48. Jaxon: Letters. March16, 1932 to July 1932, [1939] – donation from Anne Warner, niece
 - 0.5 cm of textual records. – RESTRICTED.
 File includes letter to Elsie, letter to William Theodore Barber, 5 mud maps, photo,
 Cavaliers of Good Faith and Good Will

2. 1 - Honoré Jaxon Correspondence & First Drafts of Chapters (and early articles and those of others about Honoré).

- 1. Jaxon: Correspondence, 1976-1983. 1970-1983. 3 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 2. Jaxon: Correspondence, 1984-1989. 1984-1989. 3.4 cm of textual records. 2 folders. **RESTRICTED.**
- 3. Jaxon: Correspondence, 1990-1999. 1990-1999. 1.5 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 4. Jaxon: Correspondence, 2000-2005. 2000-2005. 1.5 cm of textual records. **RESTRICTED.**
- 5. Jaxon: Correspondence, 2006. 2.5 cm of textual records. RESTRICTED.

Box 12

- 6. Jaxon: Correspondence, 2007-. 2007. 2 cm of textual records. RESTRICTED.
- 7. Honoré: Reviews, Oct. 2007-June 9, 2008. 2007-2008. 1 cm of textual records.
- 8. Jaxon: My articles about him. 1980-1986. 1.5cm of textual records.

 File includes photocopies and printouts of "William Henry Jackson: Riel"s Disciple"
 (printed in A.S. Lussier, ed. Pelletier-Lathlin Memorial Lecture Series), William Henry
 Jackson: Riel"s Secretary" (*The Beaver*, Spring 1981); "Honoré Joseph Jaxon: A Man Who
 Lived for Others" (*Saskatchewan History*, Autumn 1981); "Ordered to Winnipeg"
 (*Graduate: The University of Toronto Alumni Magazine*); "Return of the Native (*Horizon Canada*, January 1986); Rip Van Jaxon: The Return of Riel"s Secretary in 1884-1885 to

- the Canadian West, 1907- 1909 (1885 and After: Native Society in Transition); Honoré Joseph Jaxon: Lifelong Friend of Aboriginal Canada (With Good Intentions: Euro-Canadian and Aboriginal Relations in Colonial Canada)
- 9. Jaxon: My Articles on Him. 1985. 1.4 cm of textual records.
 File includes drafts of Rip Van Jaxon; drafts of Honoré Jaxon: A Champion of Western Canada's Native Peoples; "A Forgotten Hero";
- 10. Jaxon: Articles About Him (By Others). 1941-1986. 1.5 cm of textual records. File includes photocopies (printouts) of "Louis Riel: 1884-1885, William McCartney Davidson; "The Man Who Had to Hang Louis Riel", by E.B. Osler; "Honoré Joseph Jaxon, Agitator, Disturber, producer of plans to make men think, and Chronic Objector...", by W.J.C. Cherwinski; "The Trials of the "White rebels", 1885", by Sandra Estlin Bingaman; "William Henry Jackson (1861-1952): Riel's Secretary: Another case of Involuntary Commitment?", by Cyril Greenland and John D. Griffin; "The Asylum at Lower Fort Garry: 1874-1886", John D. Griffin and Cyril Greenland; "William Henry Jackson, A Remarkable Canadian, Tribute"; "The Making of Honoré Jaxon", from the Haymarket Scrapbook, ed. Dave Roediger and Franklin Rosemont.
- 11. TOC. nd. 1 mm of textual records.
- 12. Prologue. nd. 1 mm of textual records.
- 13. Chapter One. March, 2007. 5 mm of textual records.
- 14. Chapter two. March 15, 2007. 1 mm of textual records.
- 15. Chapter Three. March 15, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 16. Chapter Four. March 15, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 17. Chapter Five. March 15, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 18. Chapter Six. –March 15, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 19. Chapter Seven. March 15, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 20. Chapter Eight. March 29, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 21. Chapter Nine. March 15, 2007. 2 mm of textual records.
- 22. Chapter Ten. nd. [folder empty when received].
- 23. Chapter 11. March 15. 4 mm of textual records.

- 24. Chapter 12. nd. 3 mm of textual records.
- 25. Conclusion. nd. 2 mm of textual records.
- 26. Author's Note. nd. 2 mm of textual records.
- 27. Bibliography. nd. [folder empty when received].
- 28. Honoré: Drafts Late 2006 Early 2007. 3 cm of textual records. 2 folders.
- 29. Honoré: Manuscript Prepared April, 2007. 2.5 cm of textual records. 2 folders.
- 30. Jaxon: University of Saskatchewan Special Collection/Archives/Sask Archives Board. 2006. 5 m of textual records.
 File includes correspondence with Craig Harkema regarding the donation of research material; a copy of a finding aid to the Griffin Greenland Collection at the University of Saskatchewan.
- 31. Honoré: Final Draft. June 11, 2007. June 11, 2007. 2 cm of textual records.
- 32. Correspondence of author with Coteau Books, Regina, March 25, 2004 Feb 26, 2008.
- 33. Correspondence of author with Deborah Rush. Coteau Books, Regina, April 30, 2008 March 23, 2008.
- 34. Important New Information about *Honoré* after the book came out. October 2007. Includes correspondence regarding the possible last surviving person to know Honoré Jaxon, correspondence about Rum Runners, and correspondence about an ingraved pocket watch probably given to Louis Riel by Jaxon, and some other congratulatory correspondence. Note: This file was accessioned 7 July 2011. 7 mm of textual material

Correspondence about conflicting addresses in New York for Jaxon appearing in print media. Image of Jaxon, December 12, 1951, included in a special issue of *Canadian Journal of Communication* 26.2 (2001) on archival collections. 2-page biography entitled, "The Rebel: William Henry Jackson, a.k.a. Honore Jaxon" in *Nuvo* 15.2 (2012). 2mm of textual material added 3 October 201335. Reviews of *Honoré Jaxon: Prairie Visionary*. Includes photocopies or printouts and an email all reviewing the book from Great Reading, Coteau Books, Letters in Canada 79.1 (2010), and Journal of Canadian Studies 43.3 (2009). Also includes very small digital reproduction of an article from Dallas Morning News in 1946 called "Little Matters of Fact." Note: This file was accessioned 7 July 2011. – 2 mm of textual material.

Journal of historical biography 10(2011). Note: This review was added 3 October 2013. -

1 mm of textual material

1113-036

1. Louis Riel by George F. G. Stanley. Donald Smith's personal copy, inscribed by him.

1113-046

- 1. Batoche Ephemera: Memo from Dennis Fisher; First-day cover of Louis Riel stamp; 2 photos at Batoche Cemetery.
- 2. Magnus Isaacson, Filmmaker 2009-2012 Correspondence about making a documentary on Jaxon; L'Art en Action (DVD).

Box 13

2015-129

- 1. Cicely Plaxton Tapes ca. 1980 **RESTRICTED.**
- Jaxon: Honore 1930's 2008 RESTRICTED.
 Three letters from (1932) from Honore Jackson (Will Jackson) to Elsie Keeling Andrews (nee Barber) daughter of Dr. Charlies Alfred Barber and Edsia Leather (nee Osborn) sent to Don Smith by Anne Warner, Daughter of Elsie Keeling Andrews, with related correspondence and Smith's notes.
- 3. Charles Barber and descendants, Phillipe Lane 2006-2007- **RESTRICTED**Family history of the Barber Family. Ann Jackson, aunt of William Henry Jackson (Honore Jaxon) married William Barber.
- 4. Correspondence with copy editor Dallas Harrison 2006.

2017-086

Harris, Elmore (1854-1911).

Copies of Documents and clippings.

Ferron, Jacques
Articles and Correspondence.

Mistawasis editorial.

Articles and Correspondence.